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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 1545/2009 by Heide Newson (German), with 1 signature, on her 
problems with the Greek town planning authorities

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner, who owns a house on the Greek island of Kythnos, complains that a central 
heating system installed in an adjacent property causes serious air pollution through its 
chimney.  She maintains that this infringes the provisions of Directive 2008/50/EC of the 
European Parliament and of the Council on ambient air quality and cleaner air for Europe and, 
since the town planning authorities on the island of Syros, under which Kythnos falls, have 
not followed up her complaints, she asks the European Parliament to intervene.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 29 January 2010. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 11 May 2010.

The Greek island of Kythnos is located in air quality zone EL0002. For the year 2008, Greek 
authorities reported that in zone EL0002 the daily and annual limit values for PM10 as laid 
down in Directive 2008/50/EC have been exceeded. 

According to Article 22 of the above-mentioned directive, Member States have the possibility 
to request an extension of the deadline to meet the PM10 limit values up to June 2011. On 
2 July 20091, the Commission rejected such a time extension request from Greece on the 
grounds that, on the basis of the information provided by Greek authorities, no assessment 
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could be arrived at as to whether compliance would be reached by the extended deadline. 
Following that rejection, the Commission launched an infringement procedure against Greece 
on 20 November 2009 for not meeting the PM10 limit values. The Commission is currently 
assessing the reply from the Greek authorities. A decision on the continued pursuit of the 
infringement proceedings will be considered on the basis of the reply to the letter of formal 
notice and the latest information on PM10 concentration levels in the zones and 
agglomerations concerned.

Regarding the specific situation referred to by the petitioner, the official report and the 
information supporting the time extension request by the Greek authorities do not enable a 
more accurate determination of the exceedance of existing air quality standards on the island 
of Kythnos to be made. The selection of measures taken to comply with the air quality 
standards throughout the zone EL0002, including on the island, are the competence of the 
national authorities. This also applies to building permits and more specifically the building 
regulations including chimneys, which, from the information provided by the petitioner, 
appear to be the principal reason for the poor air quality in the local microenvironment. 

Conclusions

As regards Directive 2008/50/EC, the Commission does not intend to take further action, 
given that the air quality zone EL0002 is part of the horizontal infringement procedure 
referred to above and since the choice of air quality management measures is a matter of 
national competence.


